A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS & SAFETY OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WAS HELD IN THE THIRD FLOOR ASSEMBLY ROOM AT THE CITY/COUNTY BUILDING ON TUESDAY, DECEMBER 13, 2016 AT 10:00 A.M.

PRESENT: Warren V. Nash, president, Mickey Thompson, member and Cheryl Cotner-Bailey, member.

OTHERS PRESENT: Assistant Police Chief Fudge, Police Chief Bailey, Fire Chief Juliot, Fire Marshal Koehler, David Hall, Sidney Main, Jessica Campbell, Bryan Slade, Courtney Lewis, Sean Payne, Tonya Fischer, Larry Summers, David Brewer, Sandy Boofter and Vicki Glotzbach
CALL TO ORDER:

Mr. Nash called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

NEW BUSINESS:

1. Jason Uhl with Allterrain re: Street cut permit on Tammy Ct. 

Mr. Uhl passed out the traffic control plan and reviewed it with the board. Said plan is on file with the City Clerk’s office. He explained that the project is to replace a culvert at the end of the cul-de-sac which will take approximately two days.  He stated that they will keep the road open to local access only and will backfill their work at the end of each day. 
Mr. Nash asked who they are doing the project for.
Mr. Uhl stated that it is for the storm water department.

Mr. Nash asked if it failed.
Mr. Gardner replied yes and explained that it was due to erosion over time. 
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve subject to proper notifications to the homeowners, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.

2. Vectren re: Cut permits for 346 Ealy St-(14095322)-Street Cut, 329 Ealy St-(14095117)-Street Cut

Rob Philpot explained that these were retirements and the work was done before they started the paving project. 
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.  

COMMUNICATIONS – PUBLIC:

Brian Fleck updated the board on the McDonald Lane project.  He stated that phases 1-3 are substantially compete for the winter and they will need to do the final surface work in the spring. He explained that phases 4 & 5 will start around mid-March and there are a couple of utilities that still have work to do in the area and he has a call into Time Warner and AT&T to make sure that gets done as quickly as possible.   

Mr. Nash asked where it is open from Grant Line Road.

Mr. Fleck stated that the entire road is open now. 
Mr. Nash asked if the roundabout is in place.
Mr. Fleck replied yes. 

Mr. Nash asked what remains to be done in the spring. 

Mr. Fleck stated that it is the same work from Rita to Grant Line and completion date is August 22. 
Mr. Nash asked if school busses are able to get through.
Mr. Fleck stated that he hasn’t heard of any issues.
Mr. Summers stated that tomorrow one of the subcontractors will begin installing mailboxes in front of all of the houses so in the future the existing residents won’t have to cross the street to retrieve their mail.   

Mr. Nash asked what they have done in the past during construction.
Mr. Summers stated that the mailboxes were clustered in the alley or nearest street.  
Mr. Nash complimented the residents and said they have been great.
Mr. Fleck asked if there were any positive comments. 
Mr. Nash replied yes. 
Mike Kole, Kole Services, explained that he asked the Valley View Golf Club for an easement to place a wood pole for a small cell installation. He stated that when he did a title search he discovered that the property in question was jointly owned by the city and the club. He explained that they determined that they would need permission from both parties to sign off on granting this easement and provided the board with a letter explaining the project, a map of the area and a copy of an easement document. He asked for their consideration and permission to proceed.  
Mr. Nash asked who this will service.
Mr. Kole stated that the primary customer will be Verizon but Fibertech is in the process of building their own network as well. He explained that the purpose of the small cells is to provide density of network.  

Mr. Nash asked if there is coverage there now.
Mr. Kole stated that it is very weak and the neighboring residential area will benefit from this as well because it has a 1000’ radius.  

Mr. Nash stated that he thinks this should be reviewed by the parks board.

Fire Chief Juliot said he thought it was the board for Valley View Golf Club and they reviewed this at their last meeting. 
Mr. Nash stated that it is under the city’s parks board jurisdiction as well. 
Fire Chief Juliot stated that he doesn’t think the parks board has anything to do with it. 

Mr. Summers suggested that they have legal look at it to figure out the best way to move forward. 

Mr. Thompson stated that he did receive this information before the meeting but didn’t have time to get it to the necessary parties for review before the meeting. 
Mr. Nash stated that according to the deed the parks board is part owner. He asked if anyone from the parks board is present and when their board meets.  
Mrs. Campbell stated that the parks board is basically an advisory board and they do not vote on anything so she would think that it would just need to go through Mr. Payne, Ms. Meredith or the legal department. 
Mr. Nash stated that this board can’t take action until they hear from them because they own part of the property. He asked Mr. Payne to exchange information with Mr. Kole to get him set up for the next meeting. 
Wes Christmas stated that they are in the process of scheduling the final walk-through inspection of Spring Street and as soon as that is scheduled they will contact Mr. Summers. He added that the completion date is Thursday and there aren’t any issues with meeting that schedule.    

Mr. Nash asked about the signs on the side streets. 
Mr. Christmas stated that INDOT will not authorize them to be removed until the final walk-through is complete. 
Mr. Nash asked Mr. Summers what his observation is on how it is working.
Mr. Summers stated that he has been out to the location at rush hour in the morning and afternoon and the signal is working well. 
Mr. Nash asked Police Chief Bailey if there have been any problems that he is aware of.
Police Chief Bailey stated that the changes have improved the flow of traffic and they will continue to monitor it. 
OLD BUSINESS:

1. Mobility re: Installation of utility pole for cell antenna in right-of-way

Mr. Summers stated that there are still a couple of issues that he needs to get taken care of before he can recommend action. 
Mr. Nash asked him to remind the board what this project is.

Mr. Summers explained that they want to install a 120’ pole in the right-of-way at the IUS campus. 
TABLED ITEMS:

COMMUNICATIONS - CITY OFFICIALS:

1. Larry Summers re: LPA Consulting Contract with HWC Engineering
Mr. Summers stated that he has a contract for the inspection of the grid modernization project and explained that before they can proceed any further with the project they have to indicate who will be doing the inspection. He stated that this is a contract with HWC for the work in the amount not to exceed $267,814.30.
Mr. Nash asked Mr. Summers to summarize what the contract is for.  
Mr. Summers stated that the consultant will be reviewing all of the installations for the grid modernization project to make sure the signals are installed correctly, stripping is done properly, sidewalks are installed to spec, and other similar items. 
Mr. Nash asked how much of this will be the city’s responsibility.

Mr. Summers replied 20%.
Mr. Nash asked if this is a required INDOT document. 
Mr. Summers replied yes. 
Mr. Nash asked Mr. Summers to explain where we are on the project.
Mr. Summers stated that they had a slight issue with the railroad and are working on a plan to address it but they are moving forward towards a March 2017 letting.
Mr. Nash asked when the construction will be complete.
Mr. Summers stated that it could go through the end of 2017. 
Mr. Thompson moved to approve, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

2. Mickey Thompson re: Update on West Street

Mr. Thompson explained that Enviroforensics made the crossing and the work they are doing now is out of the right-of-way. He stated that they are waiting for them to finish the work around the building and they will come back to the board about the restoration. 
3. Mickey Thompson re: Work at Green Valley Road and Bono Road

Mr. Thompson stated that this area still needs to be restored. 
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked if he knows when the work would be done. 

Mr. Thompson stated that he was told that they would get to it last week but he will check back with them to find out for sure. 

APPOINTMENTS: 

BIDS:

Mr. Nash opened the following bids for the Providence Way Streetscape that includes a base bid and 5 alternates:
Dan Christiani Excavating

Base Bid $188,540.00
Alt. 1 $9,827.00 Alt. 2 $57,210.00 Alt. 3 $41,217.00 Alt. 4 $29,575.00 Alt. 5 $2,115.00


MAC Construction


Base Bid $234,000.00
Alt. 1 $24,000.00 Alt. 2 $84,000.00 Alt. 3 $58,000.00 Alt. 4 $46,000.00 Alt. 5 $2,480.00

Koetter Construction

Base Bid $192,200.00
Alt. 1 $12,000.00 Alt. 2 $99,500.00 Alt. 3 $42,200.00 Alt. 4 $31,200.00 Alt. 5 $4,100.00

Excel Excavating


Base Bid $197,000.00
Alt. 1 $27,250.00 Alt. 2 $77,600.00 Alt. 3 $51,600.00 Alt. 4 $47,700.00 Alt. 5 $1,675.00

Mr. Nash stated that these bids would be taken under advisement for legal to review and will possibly be awarded at the next meeting.
CLAIMS:

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes for December 6, 2016, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.

ADJOURN:

There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 10:35 a.m.

___________________________               


____________________________

Warren Nash, President
            



Vicki Glotzbach, City Clerk
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